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SUNBURST FARMS IRRIGATION DISTRICT

Water Policy Committee Minutes
16040 N. 43rd Avenue

Glendale, AZ  85306

August 15, 2024
3:30 p.m.
Water Policy Committee Meeting

August 15, 2024 - 3:30 PM

In attendance:  Kay Lorenzen (chair), Rob Myers, Cari Crew

Guests: Steve, Rebecca, Richard Fite

The meeting was called to order at 3:26 pm. 

New Business:

A.
 Establish Legal Policy for Water Control on Properties within the District

B.
 Discuss and decide on New Homeowner Welcome Letter and Packet

The Committee discussed the following issues that are addressed in several New Homeowner Welcome Letters as they pertain to some of the problems the District is experiencing.

A discussion of the irrigators being responsible for opening and closing the valves revealed that many homeowners are also managing the valves during their irrigation by opening or closing the valves as they need to irrigate their individual properties.  While we are aware that some people do this, it has not been acknowledged in writing or in the procedures.  

The properties are all different now as to the size of pipe and valves, as well as the number of valves per property.  When the neighborhood was developed, the pipes that existed had been placed by farmers and some were at the front of the properties and some near the bridle paths. As repairs and replacements have been completed, the pipes and valve sizes have changed and those changes have caused some differences in how the irrigators perform their jobs.  When homeowners add outbuildings, enlarge their homes, put in pools, etc. their irrigation needs change.  While originally most properties had two valves and they were required to be full open, now there are some properties that have only one valve and some are not fully open.   Valves have been moved within the pastures or yards without regard for the irrigator having to go into the property. Berms can deteriorate over time due to gopher infestations, livestock, and other reasons.

It was felt that the irrigators should not be going onto a homeowner's property.  There are safety concerns regarding crossing fences, carrying ladders and poles, coming face to face with dogs, bulls, and other livestock, obstacles on the ground, etc. There are properties where the valves are inside the fence by 15 feet and up to 80 feet.  Once the water needs to be turned off, the irrigator must cross the fence and move through 6 inches of water, stepping in mud, gopher holes, etc. to get to the valve to shut it off.

The homeowner is responsible for establishing berms to protect areas they do not want water to get into, such as the pool, outbuildings, stalls, hay storage, and the house itself. In addition, the homeowner must plan for the water to not run out of their property, unless there is an emergency.  So in an emergency, which could involve a leak, a neighbor's water overflowing to another's property, having the water left on longer than requested, and other issues, the homeowner must have an escape route for the water to go so that those protected areas don't get flooded.  The District is not responsible for maintaining berms.

Even if the property does not get irrigation at all, the pipes still run past their property and can be opened to provide water.  In the event that a property that isn't supposed to get irrigation gets water somehow, the homeowner needs to berm the areas they don't want water to get into.

A brief discussion occurred regarding an old rule that required the irrigator to contact homeowners if their water was to be delivered more than one hour before or after the scheduled time.  A group text has been suggested for the section to be irrigated next. Even though the schedule is made up   in advance, as soon as the first property asks for more or less water, the schedule will be off. Nearly half the homeowners are on the "Notify List" and it is time consuming and a safety issue for the irrigators to make those calls.  They may reach the homeowner, or get their voice mail, or a full mailbox, or listen to a complicated and lengthy message and never reach the homeowner. If homeowners have livestock that needs to get put up, the call is important. But if they are not going to be home to oversee the irrigation, the call may be unnecessary.

So questions regarding how to standardize the irrigation so it is not filled with exceptions for so many properties need to be addressed.

The Committee will read through previous Welcome Letters to determine which ones address all of the issues, and then the language will be reworked  and updated. 

The next meeting will be scheduled for Thursday, August 22, 2024 at 3:30 at the District Office.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:24 pm.  

.
ADJOURNMENT:
Without objection, meeting adjourned at 7:36 PM  

Dated this __15th__ day of ____August____________, 2024
Submitted by:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_________Kay Lorenzen________________  
  Water Policy Committee Chairperson
Minutes accepted on: _____________________, 2024 by ___________________________________            Note:  All attachments including correspondence in their entirety are filed with the original minutes and may be viewed at the District Office
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